

## The Opioid Industry's Legacy: A Generation of Prescribed Suffering

Andrew Kolodny, MD, and Robert M. Bohler, PhD, MPH

he opioid industry's brilliant and multifaceted campaign to increase opioid prescribing has been the subject of books, documentary films, congressional investigations, and state litigation resulting in global settlements of more than \$50 billion. From these sources, many have learned how corporate greed resulted in an epidemic of opioid use disorder (OUD) with devasting consequences for millions of American families. But the full extent of the opioid industry's far-reaching effort to manipulate the medical community, policymakers, and the public is still coming to light.

Recently, in the pages of this journal, we learned that the National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH), the federal government's primary tool for measuring the prevalence of OUD, was also influenced by opioid industry messaging. In the article, "Prescription Opioid Use Disorder Among Adults Reporting Prescription Opioid Use With or Without Misuse in the United States" by Han et al,<sup>1</sup> the United States Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) acknowledged a serious and long-standing flaw in the NSDUH that led to a massive undercount of OUD. The survey had been systematically excluding patients prescribed opioids from receiving its OUD assessment. Essentially, the survey's authors had accepted the opioid industry's message that OUD is exceptionally rare in patients who take opioids as prescribed.

HHS finally corrected the NSDUH methodology to allow for OUD assessments in all patients who were prescribed opioids in the past year. The recently reported findings from the revised survey are astonishing. HHS now estimates that 5 million Americans suffer from prescription opioid use disorder (POUD), defined as prescription opioid use leading to clinically significant impairment or distress.<sup>2</sup> This is more than triple the number of Americans with this disorder in 2019, before the methodological change. Even more surprising is that the majority (62%) of people with POUD do not misuse their prescription opioids. They take them as prescribed.<sup>1</sup>

The NSDUH followed *DSM-V* recommendations that require the exclusion of tolerance and withdrawal (2 of the 11 criteria used for making a diagnosis of OUD) when assessing patients who take opioids as prescribed. In theory, this should have made it more difficult to diagnose OUD in patients prescribed opioids than in individuals who obtain opioids on the black market. Still, the new HHS report found that millions of American adults who take opioids as prescribed were suffering from POUD.<sup>1</sup>

Many clinicians were taught to believe that POUD only exists in a subset of patients who misuse opioids. But these new findings make clear that millions of model patients who take opioids exactly as prescribed are nevertheless suffering from OUD. This important finding helps debunk pervasive industrybiased "educational" messages that downplay the risk of POUD and the consequences of physiological dependence. The findings also help debunk popular misconceptions about the opioid crisis itself.

To this day, industry-influenced educational materials on opioid prescribing routinely emphasize the distinction between physiological dependence and POUD. Physiological dependence is often mischaracterized as benign, clinically unimportant, and completely distinct from POUD. Although physiological dependence, which sets in within the first few days of opioid use, is not the same as POUD, the distinction is not as clear as many have been led to believe.<sup>3,4</sup>

One of the main reasons that opioids are highly addictive is that cessation of use produces withdrawal symptoms, reinforcing continued use. Opioid withdrawal symptoms can be severe, especially in patients who have used opioids for a prolonged period or were taking high doses. In the acute phase, withdrawal effects include flu-like symptoms, nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, pain hypersensitivity, insomnia, and severe anxiety that has been described as "a sense of impending doom." There are also protracted withdrawal symptoms that can last several months, including metabolic abnormalities, insomnia, fatigue, depression, and cravings to use opioids. The effects of physiological dependence and withdrawal help explain why millions of patients who take opioids as prescribed are suffering from POUD. Indeed, the DSM-V criteria most endorsed by patients who take opioids as prescribed in the new HHS report were "Unsuccessful efforts to cut down/control use" and "Craving/ strong urge to use."1(p4)

Physiological dependence develops faster than many clinicians realize. After just 3 days of opioid use, discontinuation can produce withdrawal symptoms.<sup>5</sup> The rapid development of physiological dependence is associated with longterm use. For example, when opioids are taken daily for 10 days, nearly 20% of patients are still taking opioids 1 year later.<sup>6</sup> The rapid development of physiological dependence is also associated with structural brain changes visible with magnetic resonance imaging and tensor-based morphometry.<sup>7</sup> After only 1 month of oral morphine, imaging studies detect decreases in gray matter volume in the right amygdala of individuals with low back pain.<sup>8</sup> These neuroplastic changes occur in regions of the brain that mediate affect, impulse, reward, and motivation.

Patients who initiate opioid use with extended-release products, like OxyContin, have the highest probability of becoming long-term opioid users.<sup>6</sup> This fact helps explain why opioid manufacturers engaged in a campaign to deceive prescribers, policymakers, regulators, and the public about the distinction between physiological dependence and POUD.

From 1996 until 2012, as opioid prescriptions soared, leading to parallel increases in POUD, academics, professional societies, pain organizations, and journalists with financial ties to opioid manufacturers disseminated a false narrative that millions of patients were benefiting from the increase in opioid prescribing. Opioid harms were portrayed as limited to so-called "abusers," and efforts to reduce opioid prescribing were characterized as punishing patients for the bad behavior of "addicts."9 For example, a Forbes magazine article, written by journalist with financial ties to Purdue Pharma, appeared under the headline, "OxyContin doesn't cause addiction. Its abusers are already addicts."10

A key part of this false framing was exaggerating the distinction between physiological dependence and addiction. In 2001, an industryfunded and influential consensus statement called "Definitions Related to the Use of Opioids for the Treatment of Pain" was released by the American Pain Society, the American Academy of Pain Medicine, and the American Society

of Addiction Medicine that drew a bright line between physiological dependence and addiction.<sup>11</sup> Even state medical boards were influenced by this false narrative. In 2004, the Federation of State Medical Boards, which accepted millions of dollars in funding from opioid manufacturers,12 developed and disseminated a Model Policy that also exaggerated the distinction between physiological dependence and addiction and made undertreatment of pain punishable for the first time.<sup>13</sup> State medical boards across the country adopted the Model Policy.14

In recent years, an increasing number of clinicians have come to understand that the risks of longterm opioid use for chronic pain far outweigh the unproven and transient benefits. And many have become reluctant to maintain patients on high doses of opioid analgesics. But after decades of pervasive misinformation about physiological opioid dependence, these same clinicians may not appreciate how difficult it is for patients to discontinue opioid use or that many of these patients need treatment for POUD. This has left millions of patients at risk of experiencing severe opioid withdrawal or being forced to rely on exceptionally dangerous blackmarket opioids.

Unfortunately, media coverage and commentaries in medical journals often portray these patients as benefiting from long-term opioid use before falling victim to overly aggressive efforts to reduce opioid prescribing. The recently reported findings from the revised NSDUH help clarify that many of these patients have not been doing well and millions are suffering from POUD. They are not victims of efforts to promote more cautious opioid prescribing. Rather, they are victims of a campaign that promoted aggressive initiation of opioid use and that vastly minimized how difficult it is to discontinue use.

## **Article Information**

Published Online: December 18, 2024.

https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.24com15664

 $\ensuremath{\mathbb{C}}$  2024 Physicians Postgraduate Press, Inc.

J Clin Psychiatry 2025;86(1):24com15664

Submitted: October 14, 2024; accepted October 17, 2024.

**To Cite:** Kolodny A, Bohler RM. The opioid industry's legacy: a generation of prescribed suffering. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2025;86(1):24com15664.

Author Affiliations: Opioid Policy Research Collaborative, The Heller School for Social Policy and Management, Brandeis University, Waltham, Massachusetts (Kolodny); Jiann-Ping Hsu College of Public Health, Georgia Southern University, Statesboro, Georgia (Bohler).

Corresponding Author: Andrew Kolodny, MD, 415 South St, MS 035, Waltham, MA 02453 (akolodnv@brandeis.edu).

Relevant Financial Relationships: Dr Kolodny has received fees for serving as an expert witness in litigation against the opioid industry and is the president of the nonprofit organization Physicians for Responsible Opioid Prescribing. Dr Bohler has received fees for serving as a research consultant in litigation against the opioid industry.

Funding/Support: None.

## References

- Han B, Jones CM, Einstein EB, et al. Prescription opioid use disorder among adults reporting prescription opioid use with or without misuse in the United States. J Clin Psychiatry. 2024;85(3): 24m15258.
- SAMHSA. Key Substance Use and Mental Health Indicators in the United States: Results From the 2021 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. 2022. Accessed October 4, 2024. https://www.samhsa.gov/ data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt39443/ 2021NSDUHFFRRev010323.pdf.
- Bailey CP, Connor M. Opioids: cellular mechanisms of tolerance and physical dependence. *Curr Opin Pharmacol.* 2005;5(1):60–68.
- Ballantyne JC, Sullivan MD, Kolodny A. Opioid dependence vs addiction: a distinction without a difference? *Arch Intern Med.* 2012;172(17): 1342–1343.
- Dowell D, Ragan KR, Jones CM, et al. CDC clinical practice guideline for prescribing opioids for pain -United States, 2022. *MMWR Recomm Rep.* 2022; 71(3):1–95.
- Shah A, Hayes CJ, Martin BC. Characteristics of initial prescription episodes and likelihood of long-term opioid use - United States, 2006-2015. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2017;66(10):265–269.
- Upadhyay J, Maleki N, Potter J, et al. Alterations in brain structure and functional connectivity in prescription opioid-dependent patients. *Brain*. 2010; 133(Pt 7):2098–2114.
- Lin JC, Chu LF, Stringer EA, et al. One month of oral morphine decreases gray matter volume in the right amygdala of individuals with low back pain: confirmation of previously reported magnetic resonance imaging results. *Pain Med.* 2016;17(8): 1497–1504.
- Fauber J. Painkiller boom fueled by networking: doctors, researchers with financial ties to drug makers set stage for surge in prescriptions. *Milwaukee J Sentinel*. 2012. https://archive. jsonline.com/watchdog/watchdogreports/ painkiller-boom-fueled-by-networking-dp3p2rn-139609053.html.

- Armstrong D. Inside purdue pharma's media playbook: how it planted the opioid "anti-story.". *Propublica*. 2019. Accessed October 4, 2024. https:// www.propublica.org/article/inside-purdue-pharmamedia-playbook-how-it-planted-the-opioid-antistory#:~:text=In%20September%202004%2C% 20Forbes%20magazine,Its%20abusers%20are% 20Biready%20addicts.%E2%80%9D.
- Savage SR, Joranson DE, Covington EC, et al. Definitions related to the medical use of opioids: evolution towards universal agreement. J Pain Symptom Manage. 2003;26(1):655–667.
- United States Senate Committee on Finance. Findings from the Investigation of Opioid Manufacturers' Financial Relationships With Patient Advocacy Groups and Other Tax-Exempt Entities.

2020. Accessed October 4, 2024. https://www. finance.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2020-12-16% 20Finance%20Committee%20Bipartisan% 20Opioids%20Report.pdf.

- Federation of State Medical Boards. Model Policy for the Use of Controlled Substances for the Treatment of Pain. 2004. Accessed October 4, 2024. https:// dprfiles.delaware.gov/medicalpractice/Model\_ Policy\_Treatment\_Pain.pdf.
- Wisconsin Pain & Policy Studies Group. Achieving Balance in State Pain Policy: A Progress Report Card. 4th ed. 2008. Accessed October 4, 2024. https:// www.michigan.gov/-/media/Project/Websites/lara/ healthsystemslicensing/Folder3/ WiscEduPolicyReportCard2008.pdf?rev= 8fac181f896649d694b0c901724089ad.

## **Scan Now**



Cite and Share this article at Psychiatrist.com